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great majority under the existing order. Marx seems
to have thought that, if the existing order could once
be destroyed, with all that it stood for, the classes,
religion, the state and especially property, the need
for force in human affairs would vanish. If private
property were abolished men all over the world
could be trusted to behave justly to one another. But
he could not conceive that the change he desired
could be effected except by a final and consummate
use of force. The proletariat must, to begin with,
appoint dictators, authorised to organise and exer-
cise force in a manner more ruthless than tsars or
kaisers had ever attempted. His creed was adopted
and his plan of campaign closely followed in Russia.
But neither Marx nor Lenin had realised how the
classes they threatened in western countries could
adapt these methods in their own defence. In Italy
and Germany dictatorships sprang into being with
nationalism based on force as a creed opposed to
communism. Their example was quickly followed by
countries in Europe where self-governing institu-
tions had taken no root. A great part of Europe and
Asia is now ruled by autocracies based on force.
Their antagonisms one with another and also to the
commonwealths threaten the peace of the world.
If society consisted only of commonwealths, the
danger of war would, I think, be remote. If it came
to consist entirely of dictatorships based on force,
whether communist or fascist, the constant outbreak
of wars, liable to involve the world as a whole, would,
I believe, be inevitable. If this view is broadly
correct (and I think that most trained observers
would agree with it) I cannot resist the conviction
that the main security for the maintenance of peace
is the character and outlook developed by people
who have long had the experience of governing
themselves, that the greatest danger to peace arises
from the irresponsible temper and outlook developed

